

Gender Analysis of the Situation in Ukraine

April 2022

- The conflict in Ukraine is disproportionately affecting women and girls, especially women from marginalized groups. The gendered impact of the conflict in Ukraine is influenced by the unique demographic profile of the country, which includes large numbers of older women, women and girls with disabilities, internally displaced women and girls, women-headed households, stateless women and girls, and women living with HIV. Ukraine has the largest percentage of older persons affected by conflict in a single country, the majority of whom (close to five million) are women. Ukraine also has a large population of persons with disabilities, of whom more than one million are women. Prior to the current crisis, Ukraine had the largest stateless population in Europe. Of this population, an estimated 60% of Roma women and children do not have documentation, and more than 60% of children born in conflict-affected areas do not have a birth certificate. Nearly 1% of Ukraine's population lives with HIV, one of the largest epidemics in the region; nearly half of adults living with HIV are women, with sex workers, LGBTIQ+ individuals and women who inject drugs particularly vulnerable. Transgender women, who face obstacles in accessing healthcare and legal documentation, are marginalized based on their gender identity.
- The current conflict undermines the right of women and girls to access healthcare. The destruction caused by the conflict, particularly the use of explosive weapons in populated areas targeting hospitals and health facilities, as well as the presence of landmines and explosive remnants of war may amount to war crimes. At least 83 attacks on health facilities, health workers and ambulances have been identified so far, and there is considerable evidence that civilian objects, such as schools and houses, have been targeted (data as of 31 March 2022, for updated numbers, see cited sources).vi The destruction of healthcare facilities results in a clear barrier for women and girls in need of healthcare and, in particular, can mean a near total loss of access to sexual and reproductive healthcare.vii Pregnant women are directly impacted by explosive weapons, with an increased risk of pregnancy-related complications or maternal mortality. VIII Over the next three months, an estimated 80,000 women will give birth in Ukraine and may not be able to do so safely without access to medical care. Women and girls living with ongoing medical conditions, such as HIV, have reported losing access to lifesaving services and antiretroviral therapy, which for the majority of individuals living with HIV in Ukraine, needs to be taken daily.x Transgender people who rely on hormone replacement therapy have reported losing access to the medication they rely on.xi Women and girls with disabilities, including psychiatric disabilities, may lose access to assistive devices and support persons, thereby impacting their mobility and access to basic services.xii
- Women-headed households and women in care-giving roles face unique burdens as a result of the conflict. Women head 93% of all single-headed households in Ukraine, and have been predominantly affected by the conflict in areas such as eastern Ukraine.xiii Women in Ukraine generally bear the primary burden for taking care of children and other dependents, and as a result, this role has factored heavily into decisions surrounding evacuation.xiv Women who are choosing to leave are often doing so to ensure the safety of their children, impacting, for example, the ability of women journalists to continue carrying out their work.xv Meanwhile, expectations that women will care for older parents mean that other groups of women are remaining inside Ukraine. One of the most concerning protection risks reported thus far is family separation, which for girls can increase potential for sexual exploitation and trafficking.xvi In addition, women-headed households comprise the vast majority of groups at highest risk for poverty and food insecurity, including single parents with multiple children or children with disabilities, or who are caring for elderly family members.xvii Women also comprise 80% of all health and social care workers in Ukraine, and may



therefore choose not to evacuate.xviii

- The majority of refugees are women and girls, resulting in gendered protection risks and the need for gender to be prioritized in humanitarian response. Refugees and asylum seekers include groups of women and girls who face additional risk, such as LGBTIQ+ people, Roma women, older women, and ethnic and religious minorities. xix The scale and pace of the outflow of refugees has resulted in a range of challenges that have had a particular impact on women and girls, including, for instance, the absence in the first two weeks of the crisis of registration and screening that would allow for proper identification of vulnerable and marginalized people, such as unaccompanied and separated children, and the lack of vetting and monitoring in the multiple accommodation platforms and initiatives.xx There are particular challenges related to ensuring those leaving Ukraine can access essential and time-sensitive sexual and reproductive healthcare in border countries.xxi Further, some groups of refugees have faced additional barriers to reaching safety. For example, there are reports of Roma women and children being forced to wait in longer lines until all ethnic Ukrainians are processed, and segregation in poor conditions upon arrival in destination countries. Further, discrimination towards Roma people has resulted in Roma women and children generally having fewer economic resources and lacking basic legal documentation, which compounds the challenges they face when seeking to cross the border and limits the options available to them upon arrival in a neighboring country. Lack of documentation is likely to pose an additional barrier when seeking to return to Ukraine in the future.xxiii
- Initial reports of incidents of sexual violence perpetrated against women and girls are starting to emerge while the overall risk of gender-based violence (GBV), including sexual exploitation and abuse and trafficking, increases as the crisis continues. Although complete data is not yet available, increasing reports of incidents of GBV, including rape, have been reported by Ukrainian women over the past several weeks, including in Kharkiv region.xxiii It is anticipated that the risk of GBV will continue to increase as a result of ongoing displacement, military presence and the worsening humanitarian situation.xxiv In areas occupied by Russian military forces, women who have chosen not to evacuate or were unable to evacuate, due to disability, caregiving obligations or preference, face particular risk of sexual violence, as recent reports have indicated.xxv Displaced women and girls in Ukraine and neighboring countries, including those displaced prior to the current crisis, have historically reported three times more incidents of GBV than the rest of the population, with trafficking and other forms of exploitation a particular concern.xxvi While the risk of GBV increases, there is a significant decrease in accessible services and support, including healthcare, as well as GBV-specific services, such as shelters, which have largely shut down, whether destroyed by attacks on infrastructure or paused by organizations shifting their focus to other aspects of the humanitarian response. Survivors who have travelled to neighboring countries are facing further challenges accessing basic sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR), due to preexisting legal and policy restrictions, and cost barriers in Hungary, Poland, Romania and Slovakia.xxviii Many transgender women with male identity documents have been barred from leaving Ukraine under the emergency order requiring men 18-60 to stay in the country and register for the draft, even though Ukrainian law provides a medical exemption from military service to transgender people.xxix Transgender men — including those with female identity documents or documentation that they are unfit for military service - have reported difficulty crossing the border, including invasive body searches by Ukrainian border guards and other degrading treatment.
- There is little evidence that the inclusion of women as leaders and participants in formal and informal peace processes is being prioritized. The failure of the current processes to leverage the diverse knowledge and experience of women politicians, civil society leaders, activists, peacebuilders and human rights defenders already active in policymaking at all levels within Ukraine's society is a considerable gap, particularly given the strong community of women's groups that has been contributing to and providing oversight of the implementation of Ukraine's National Action Plan on 1325 (2000), as well as strengthening the capacity of local communities in eastern Ukraine to peacefully resolve conflict and mediate disputes since 2014.** This exclusion is reflective of trends in negotiations between Ukraine and Russia from 2014–2019, during which only two women were sent from Ukraine out of 12 total delegates and no women were sent by Russia.**



An additional factor influencing the exclusion of women at the local level from peace efforts is the shift in focus by organizations previously promoting women's meaningful participation to the immediate humanitarian response and addressing the current urgent needs of local communities. Women in civil society in Ukraine have reported concerns that this redirecting of efforts to providing basic services has meant that women are not being included in discussions related to conflict resolution and peacebuilding. Further, although prioritization of women's rights in the outcome of a peace process is the responsibility of all participants, the absence of women leaders, negotiators and women civil society in the meetings currently taking place is likely to have a negative impact on the inclusion of gender and human rights concerns in both the process and outcomes, as has been seen in other contexts. *xxxiii

• Women journalists, media workers, civil society representatives and human rights defenders continue to carry out their work, despite threats to their safety and security and often without access to resources. Drawing on the expertise developed over the past decade, particularly in response to the conflict in eastern Ukraine that began in 2014, women's civil society networks have significantly expanded their operations and ability to respond to the crisis, including by leveraging digital tools.** An example of this responsiveness is the shift by most women's groups to focus on direct services or documentation of war crimes, away from their previous area of work.** This is particularly evident in areas on either side of Ukraine's border with neighboring countries, where the main actors addressing the specific needs of displaced women and girls are local women's rights groups, SRHR organizations, and women civil society actors and human rights defenders.**

Recommendations

- Demand an immediate cessation of hostilities, an end to civilian harm, and respect for international humanitarian and human rights law.
- Underline the obligation of all Member States to settle disputes in a peaceful manner; reinforce that all negotiations and dialogue processes must include the full, equal and meaningful participation of diverse women.
- Condemn all attacks that target civilians and civilian infrastructure, including water and sanitation facilities, hospitals and medical facilities, schools and places of worship. The protection of civilians must be the number one priority, in line with international humanitarian and human rights law.
- Ensure that all investigations of alleged war crimes, crimes against humanity and other violations
 of international humanitarian law and international criminal law, including the investigation by the
 Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court and the Independent International Commission of
 Inquiry established by the Human Rights Council, fully encompass and address the gendered and
 intersectional elements of these crimes.
- Ensure safe and unhindered humanitarian access to all areas in Ukraine. A pause in the fighting is
 essential to allow for the safe passage of civilians caught in conflict to leave on a voluntary basis
 in the direction they choose, and to ensure life-saving humanitarian supplies can move into the
 country for those who remain.
- Ensure the humanitarian response and all further updates from humanitarian agencies and organizations, including on protection, migration, cash and voucher assistance, healthcare and food security, are grounded in age, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity and disability-responsive data and analysis, and that such data is collected from internally displaced persons and refugees in order to inform the response. The systematic registration with disaggregated data of people crossing the border will support planning exercises. It will also support tracing and reunification efforts related to unaccompanied and separated children and older people, as well as victims of trafficking.
- International actors must accelerate efforts to develop an assistance support infrastructure in Ukraine and prioritize aid through local organizations, including diverse women's rights,



humanitarian, peacebuilding and LGBTIQ+ groups. In particular, provide rapid financial support to gender equality, SRHR and women's rights organizations, and diverse women and LGBTIQ+ human rights defenders, who are providing frontline support to refugees in host and transit countries and populations in Ukraine, including internally displaced persons. Ensure that financial assistance reaches local organizations providing GBV services, legal advice, mental health and psychosocial support, and healthcare to women, girls and marginalized populations. Verify that financial assistance is not provided to anti-SRHR and anti-equality organizations and actors, particularly in Hungary, Moldova, Poland, Romania, Slovakia or Ukraine.

- Ensure an inclusive, non-discriminatory and effective application of temporary protection for all people fleeing Ukraine, including for non-Ukrainian nationals and other marginalized groups, such as persons with disabilities, members of the Roma community and LGBTIQ+ individuals. In the context of this response, immediately facilitate cross-border access to sexual and reproductive healthcare, including maternal, newborn and child health and GBV response services, where necessary to overcome national legal barriers and severe restrictions in host countries. In particular, take swift and effective measures to facilitate and support urgent access to early medical abortion for refugee populations, including by supporting cross-border and telemedical service provision.
- Address the current conditions at border crossings and reception centers, which create an ideal
 environment for human traffickers to operate. Such measures include controlling access to all
 border crossing areas and reception centers, and identifying and registering the names and other
 relevant details of those accessing them and of the volunteers assisting them. While this would be
 a start to addressing the physical presence of human traffickers at these sites, more also needs to
 be done to address the online presence and actions of human traffickers targeting Ukrainian
 women and children.
- Ensure that members of local draft boards and border guards are trained on Ukraine's exemption from military service for transgender people, that the standards are consistently and respectfully applied, and that transgender women, with or without legal documentation attesting to their gender, are able to leave the country. Ensure that border guards do not conduct strip searches or intrusive pat-downs in order to ascertain the sex or gender of individuals leaving the country.
- Promote and protect civil society space and ensure a safe and enabling environment for civil society, journalists, peacebuilders and all human rights defenders, in both Ukraine and Russia, in order to fulfill obligations under international human rights law, and actively push back against disinformation, stigmatization and persecution of civil society actors engaged in criticizing warring parties, providing and disseminating information, defending human rights, providing basic services, promoting dialogue, and peacebuilding.
- Support women's dialogue platforms across the region to identify ways to stop the war, prevent further escalation of conflict and address the long-term impact of conflict and violence. Further, take deliberate measures to ensure the inclusive participation of women from diverse communities at all decision-making levels, at all levels of the humanitarian response, and liaise, partner and consult with diverse women leaders, women's rights and peacebuilding groups, and representatives of marginalized communities, such as persons with disabilities, LGBTIQ+ people, stateless people and the Roma community, to understand the needs identified by them, respect their rights, and increase their influence in humanitarian decision-making in and for their communities.



Citations

ⁱ CARE, "Rapid Gender Analysis Ukraine," March 2022, https://www.care-international.org/files/files/Ukraine_Rapid_Gender_Analysis_Brief_CARE.pdf.

OCHA, "Humanitarian Needs Overview Ukraine," February 2022,

https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/ukraine_2022_hno_e ng_2022-02-11.pdf.

Protection Cluster Ukraine, "Assisting Displaced and Conflict-Affected Older People in Ukraine," June 2020, https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/06_2020_advocacy_ note_protection_of_older_people_eng.pdf.

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), "World Population Dashboard Ukraine," https://www.unfpa.org/data/worldpopulation/UA.

USAID, "Gender Analysis Report USAID/Ukraine," April 2017, https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/pa00mq3k.pdf. European Disability Forum, "Protection and safety of persons with disabilities in Ukraine," 24 February 2022,

https://www.edf-feph.org/protection-and-safety-of-persons-with-disabilities-in-ukraine/.

National Assembly of People with Disabilities, "Human rights of women and girls with disabilities," 2019, https://ukraine.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/cedaw%20crpd%20guide%20eng_compressed.pdf.
Ukrainian Women's Congress, "I don't want to be a decoration," 1 June 2021, https://womenua.today/en/news-2021-06-

USAID, "Gender Analysis Report USAID/Ukraine."

"OCHA, "Humanitarian Needs Overview Ukraine."

Save the Children, "Listen to Us: Girls' and boys' gendered experiences of the conflict in eastern Ukraine," 2019,

https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/pdf/listen_to_us_ukraine_full_report_eng.pdf/

UNHCR, "Statelessness Update," April 2021, https://www.unhcr.org/ua/wp-content/uploads/sites/38/2021/10/Statelessness-Update-2021-UNHCR-Ukraine-EN-UP.pdf.

APH, https://aph.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/SiTRep-war-2022_1_eng.pdf.

EWNA, "Human Rights of Women Living with HIV in Ukraine," 2017, http://www.ewna.org/wp-

content/uploads/2017/12/HIV-through-CEDAW-lens_eng.pdf.
FrontLine AIDS, "Recognition of Women Who Use Drugs in Ukraine as a Distinct Vulnerable Group," March 2021, https://frontlineaids.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Annex-10g-PITCH-Story-of-Change-Ukraine.pdf.

USAID, "Gender Analysis Report USAID/Ukraine."

UNAIDS, "Quick thinking and planning instrumental for HIV network in Ukraine," 8 March 2022,

https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2022/march/20220308_hiv-network-ukraine. UNAIDS, "Ukraine," https://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/ukraine. UNWUD, ""The main challenges of 2022," 2022, https://www.unwud.org/novosti/holovni-vyklyky-2022-roku/.

openDemocracy, "Being Trans in Ukraine," 8 November 2019, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/being-trans-inukraine/.

TGEU, "Resources in support of Ukraine," 2 March 2022, https://tgeu.org/support-ukraine/.

ACLED, "Ukraine Crisis," March 2022, https://acleddata.com/ukraine-crisis/.

Amnesty International, "Russian military commits indiscriminate attacks during the invasion of Ukraine, 25 February 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/russian-military-commits-indiscriminate-attacks-during-the-invasion-of-

Amnesty International, "Ukraine: Cluster munitions kill child and two other civilians taking shelter at a preschool," 27 February 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/ukraine-cluster-munitions-kill-child-and-two-othercivilians-taking-shelter-at-a-preschool/.

CARE, "Ukraine war: Bombs on a maternity and children's hospital are utterly unacceptable," 10 March 2022, https://www.care.org/news-and-stories/press-releases/ukraine-war-bombs-on-a-maternity-and-childrens-hospital-areutterly-unacceptable/.

Human Rights Watch (HRW), "Ukraine: Cluster Munitions Launched Into Kharkiv Neighborhoods," 4 March 2022 https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/04/ukraine-cluster-munitions-launched-kharkiv-neighborhoods. HRW (2022c), HRW, "Ukraine: Russian Air-Dropped Bombs Hit Residential Area," 10 March 2022,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/10/ukraine-russian-air-dropped-bombs-hit-residential-area. HRW, "Ukraine: Shelling Residential Areas Puts Civilians at Risk," 18 February 2022,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/02/18/ukraine-shelling-residential-areas-puts-civilians-risk.

Insecurity Insight, "Ukraine," February 2022, https://insecurityinsight.org/country-pages/ukraine.

OCHA, "Ukraine: Humanitarian Impact Situation Report," 10 March 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/ukrainehumanitarian-impact-situation-report-300-pm-eet-10-march-2022.

Refugees International, "Russian War Crimes in Ukraine," 1 March 2022,

https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2022/3/1/russian-war-crimes-in-ukraine.

WILPF, "Militarism Cannot Prevent War: An urgent call for de-escalation, demilitarization, and disarmament in relation to Ukraine and beyond," 14 February 2022, https://www.wilpf.org/militarism-cannot-prevent-war-an-urgent-call-for-deescalation-demilitarisation-and-disarmament-in-relation-to-ukraine-and-beyond/.

vii Center for Reproductive Rights, "Call to Action on Ukraine," 16 March 2022, https://reproductiverights.org/call-to-actionon-ukraine/.



HRW, "A Sick Baby Clings to Life in a Ukraine Basement," 4 March 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/04/sickbaby-clings-life-ukraine-basement.

ICRC, "Explosive Weapons with Wide Area Effects: A Deadly Choice in Populated Areas, January 2022, https://www.icrc.org/en/download/file/229018/ewipa explosive weapons with wide area effect final.pdf. WILPF, "Women and Explosive Weapons," 2014,

https://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Publications/WEW.pdf.

World Health Organization (WHO), "Emergency Appeal Ukraine and Neighboring Countries," March 2022, https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/documents/emergencies/who-emergency-appeal---ukraine-andneighbouring-countries.pdf?sfvrsn=c6097bb5_33&download=true.

UNIDIR, "The Implications of the Reverberating Effects of Explosive Weapons Use in Populated Areas for Implementing the Sustainable Development Goals," 2016, https://unidir.org/publication/implications-reverberating-effects-explosiveweapons-use-populated-areas-implementing.

Oxfam, "The Gendered Impact of Explosive Weapons Use in Populated Areas in Yemen," November 2019, https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620909/bp-yemen-gendered-impact-explosiveweapons-261119-en.pdf.

PRIO, "War and Gender Inequalities in Health: The Impact of Armed Conflict on Fertility and Maternal Mortality," 14 August 2013, https://www.prio.org/publications/6948.

UNIDIR, "Gendered Impacts of Explosive Weapons in Populated Areas," 2 March 2021,

https://unidir.org/publication/gendered-impacts-explosive-weapons-populated-areas.

International Planned Parenthood Federation, "statement on the growing humanitarian crisis in Ukraine," 3 March 2022, https://europe.ippf.org/media-center/statement-growing-humanitarian-crisis-ukraine.

UNFPA, "Ukraine: Conflict compounds the vulnerabilities of women and girls as humanitarian needs spiral," 2022, https://www.unfpa.org/ukraine-war.

UN Women, "Meet some of the women and girls on the front lines in Ukraine," 8 March 2022,

https://eca.unwomen.org/en/stories/news/2022/03/meet-some-of-the-women-and-qirls-on-the-front-lines-in-ukraine.

UN Women, "What does the military offensive in Ukraine mean for women and girls?" 2 March 2022, https://eca.unwomen.org/en/stories/news/2022/03/what-does-the-military-offensive-in-ukraine-mean-for-women-and-

 $^{ ilde{ imes}}$ Aidsmap, "Ukrainians displaced by Russian invasion struggling to access HIV and drug dependency treatment," 21 March 2022, https://www.aidsmap.com/news/mar-2022/ukrainians-displaced-russian-invasion-struggling-access-hiv-and-

drug-dependency.
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone: Ukraine's supply crisis," 10 March 2022,
openDemocracy, "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone; "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone; "Accessing food and medicine in a warzone; "Acc

UNAIDS, "UNAIDS urges protection and continuity of health and HIV services for people living with and affected by HIV in Ukraine," 25 February 2022,

 $https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressrelease and statement archive/2022/february/20220225_ukraine.$

xi TGEU, "Resources in support of Ukraine,"

xii MHPSS TWG, "MHPSS TWG meeting minutes," 24 March 2022,

https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/en/operations/ukraine/document/mhpss-twg-meeting-minutes-march-24-2022.

OHCHR, "Update on the human rights situation in Ukraine," 26 March 2022,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-03/HRMMU_Update_2022-03-26_EN.pdf.

Women Enabled International, "statement of Solidarity with Women, Girls and Gender Minorities with Disabilities in Ukraine," 24 February 2022, https://womenenabled.org/news/statement-of-solidarity-with-women-girls-and-gender-page-2022 minorities-with-disabilities-in-ukraine/.

xiii CARE, "Rapid Gender Analysis Ukraine."

OCHA, "Humanitarian Needs Overview Ukraine."

xiv OSCE, "Implementing the Women, Peace and Security Agenda in the OSCE Region," 2020,

https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/3/4/444577.pdf.

UN Women, "Women flee and show solidarity as a military offensive ravages Ukraine," 3 March 2022, https://eca.unwomen.org/en/stories/feature-story/2022/03/women-flee-and-show-solidarity-as-a-military-offensiveravages-ukraine.

UN Women, "Women refugees from Ukraine bear war trauma and pain of separation," 8 March 2022, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-stories/feature-story/2022/03/women-refugees-from-ukraine-bear-war-trauma-andpain-of-separation.

Foreign Policy, "Ukrainian Women on the Front Lines but Not in the Headlines," 20 March 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/03/20/ukrainian-women-in-the-frontlines-but-not-the-headlines/.

Refugees International, "Statement from Warsaw by Refugees International President on the Crisis in Ukraine, 8 March 2022, https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2022/3/8/statement-from-warsaw-by-refugees-internationalpresident-on-the-crisis-in-ukraine.

UN Women, "Women flee and show solidarity as a military offensive ravages Ukraine." UN Women, "Women refugees from Ukraine bear war trauma and pain of separation."

xvi OCHA, "Flash Appeal Ukraine," 1 March 2022, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Ukraine Flash Appeal 2022.pdf.

OCHA, Protection Cluster Ukraine, "Ukraine Response Protection Snapshot," 1 March 2022,

https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/25feb_2022_protecti on_snapshot_eng.pdf.



OSCE, "OSCE States need to strengthen anti-trafficking prevention measures amid humanitarian crisis in Ukraine," 10 March 2022, https://www.osce.org/secretariat/513913. xvii Nwaoduh E.O., "Feminization of Poverty in Ukraine: Background, Causes and Effects," 2017, https://ukrsocium.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/60-73__no-2_ vol-61 2017 ENG.pdf. OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan Ukraine," February 2022, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ukraine_2022_hrp_eng_2022-02-10.pdf. UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Household Size Ukraine," 2019, https://population.un.org/Household/#/countries/840. viii OCHA, "Humanitarian Needs Overview Ukraine." OHCHR, "Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Healthcare Workers in Ukraine," February 2021, https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/ohchr_eng_bn_health careworkers_25-03-2021.pdf. UNICEF, "The Children of the Contact Line in East Ukraine," June 2017, https://www.unicef.org/ukraine/media/486/file/children_of_the_contact_line.pdf. WHO, "Humanitarian analysis through gender lenses," August 2021, https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/health_cluster_ukrain e_note_on_gender_upd_31_august_2021.pdf.
xix Amnesty International, "EU: Temporary protection is needed for everyone fleeing Ukraine," 3 March 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/eu-temporary-protection-is-needed-for-everyone-fleeing-ukraine/. The Guardian, "I will not be held prisoner": the trans women turned back at Ukraine's borders," 22 March 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2022/mar/22/i-will-not-be-held-prisoner-the-trans-women-turnedback-at-ukraines-borders. HRW, "EU's Generous Response to Ukraine Refugees Shows Another Way is Possible," 9 March 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/09/eus-generous-response-ukraine-refugees-shows-another-way-possible. HRW, "Fleeing War in Ukraine," 28 February 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/02/28/fleeing-war-ukraine. HRW, "Ukraine: Unequal Treatment for Foreigners Attempting to Flee," 4 March 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/04/ukraine-unequal-treatment-foreigners-attempting-flee. Kvinna till Kvinna, "A Feminist Response to the war in Ukraine," 16 March 2022, https://kvinnatillkvinna.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/03/Kvinna-till-Kvinna-Policy-Brief-Ukraine.pdf. ** CARE, "Rapid Gender Analysis Ukrainian Refugees in Poland," 16 March 2022, https://www.careinternational.org/files/files/20220316_POLAND_CARERapidGenderAnalysis.pdf. Center for Reproductive Rights, "Call to Action on Ukraine." xxii Al Jazeera, "Ukraine's Roma refugees recount discrimination en route to safety," 7 March 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/7/ukraines-roma-refugees-recount-discrimination-on-route-to-safety. European Roma Rights Centre, "Ukrainian Roma in Moldova Face Segregation, Poor Conditions and - Without Documentation - Nowhere to Go," 8 March 2022, http://www.errc.org/news/ukrainian-roma-face-segregation-poorconditions-and---without-documentation---nowhere-to-go. Inter Press Service, "Brutal' Discrimination Adds Trauma to Roma as they Flee War-torn Ukraine," 9 March 2022, https://www.ipsnews.net/2022/03/brutal-discrimination-adds-trauma-roma-flee-war-torn-ukraine/ ROMEA, "Roma and other people of color fleeing war in Ukraine face discrimination and racism, Jaroslav Miko tells ROMEA TV that volunteers are refusing to help Romani families," 3 March 2022, http://www.romea.cz/en/news/world/roma-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-face-discrimination-and-other-people-of-color-fleeing-war-in-ukraine-fle racism-jaroslav-miko-tells-romea-tv-that. Amnesty International, "Poland: Authorities must act to protect people fleeing Ukraine from further suffering," 22 March 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/poland-authorities-must-act-to-protect-people-fleeingukraine-from-further-suffering/. The Guardian "Russian soldiers raping and sexually assaulting women, says Ukraine MP," 27 March 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/27/russian-soldiers-raping-and-sexually-assaulting-women-says-ukraine-HRW, "Ukraine: Apparent War Crimes in Russia-Controlled Areas," 3 April 2022. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/03/ukraine-apparent-war-crimes-russia-controlled-areas. The New York Times, "Reports of sexual violence involving Russian soldiers are multiplying, Ukrainian officials say." 29 March 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/29/world/europe/russian-soldiers-sexual-violence-ukraine.html Washington Post, "Are Russian troops using sexual violence as a weapon? Here's what we know." 24 March 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/03/24/russia-ukraine-military-sexual-violence-rape/. International Rescue Committee (IRC), "As over 1.5 million people flee Ukraine, women and children at increased risk of exploitation abuse, warrs IRC," 7 March 2022, <a href="https://www.rescue.org/press-release/over-15-million-people-flee-ukraine.ukrain ukraine-women-and-children-increased-risk-exploitation-and. IRC, "The Women Peace and Security Index: A new lens on forced displacement," 9 December 2021, https://www.rescue.org/report/women-peace-and-security-index-new-lens-forced-displacement. Nadia's Initiative, "Joint Statement by Dr. Denis Mukwege and Nadia Murad on the War in Ukraine," 22 March 2022, https://www.nadiasinitiative.org/news/joint-statement-by-dr-denis-mukwege-and-ms-nadia-murad-on-the-war-in-ukraine. OCHA, Protection Cluster Ukraine, "Ukraine Response Protection Snapshot." Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict, "UN Special Representative

Pramila Patten expresses concern about the impact of escalating violence in Ukraine, especially on women and girls," 28 February 2022, https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/press-release/un-special-representative-pramila-patten-



expresses-concern-about-the-impact-of-escalating-violence-in-ukraine-especially-on-women-and-girls/.

OHCHR, "Ukraine: Armed conflict and displacement heightens risks of all forms of sexual violence including trafficking in persons, say UN experts," 16 March 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/ukraine-armed-conflict-and-displacement-heightens-risks-all-forms-sexual.

OHCHR, "Update on the human rights situation in Ukraine."

Protection Cluster Ukraine, "Movement and Protection Risks," 2 April 2022,

https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrljoiZGQ2MzgwNDMtYTFiNC00NDUzLWE1N2EtNWE5ZjY0NDE5ZDE0liwidCl6ImU1Y zM3OTqxLTY2NjQtNDEzNC04YTBjLTY1NDNkMmFmODBiZSIsImMiOjh9.

UNFPA, "Ukraine: Conflict compounds the vulnerabilities of women and girls as humanitarian needs spiral."

xxv HRW, "Ukraine: Apparent War Crimes in Russia-Controlled Areas."

xwl The Conversation, "Ukrainian female refugees are fleeing a war, but in some cases more violence awaits them where they find shelter," 28 March 2022, https://theconversation.com/ukrainian-female-refugees-are-fleeing-a-war-but-in-somecases-more-violence-awaits-them-where-they-find-shelter-179754.

Council of Europe, "Human trafficking experts: States must urgently protect refugees fleeing Ukraine," 17 March 2022, https://www.coe.int/en/web/portal/-/human-trafficking-experts-states-must-urgently-protect-refugees-fleeing-ukraine. OCHA, "Flash Appeal Ukraine."

OHCHR, "Ukraine: Armed conflict and displacement heightens risks of all forms of sexual violence."

OSCE, "OSCE States need to strengthen anti-trafficking prevention measures."

UNHCR. "Ukraine situation: Flash update #1," 8 March 2022, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/91208.

xxvii OHCHR, "Update on the human rights situation in Ukraine."

UNHCR, "Ukraine situation: Flash update #1."

UN Women, "Rapid Assessment: Impact of the War in Ukraine on Women's Civil Society Organizations," 2022, https://eca.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2022/03/rapid-assessment-impact-of-the-war-in-ukraine-onwomens-civil-society-organizations.

xxviii Center for Reproductive Rights, "Call to Action on Ukraine."

xxix The Guardian, "I will not be held prisoner."

European Peacebuilding Liaison Office, "The challenge of inclusiveness in the peace processes in Ukraine," 2017, https://eplo.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/PUBLIC-VERSION-CSDN-Background-Paper-The-challenge-of- inclusiveness-in-the-peace-process-in-Ukraine.pdf.

Global Network of Women Peacebuilders (GNWP), "Ukrainian civil society form Network for the Implementation of WPS

resolutions and CEDAW," 18 February 2019, https://gnwp.org/wps-cedaw-ukraine-2019/. GNWP, "Women are our everything' – implementing UNSCR 1325 in Kherson, Ukraine," 26 February 2019, https://gnwp.org/localization-ukraine-2019/.

Istituto Affari Internazionali, "The Role of Women and Gender Policies in Addressing the Military Conflict in Ukraine," 2015, https://www.iai.it/sites/default/files/iai1519.pdf.

OSCE, "Giving women a voice in peace-building," 29 July 2016, https://www.osce.org/ukraine-smm/251946.

PassBlue, "Blessed Are the Peace-Builders in Ukraine: Female Activists Repair a Broken Country," 21 January 2018, https://www.passblue.com/2018/01/21/blessed-are-the-peace-builders-in-ukraine-female-activists-repair-a-broken-

Peace Direct, "Women for peace," 12 January 2022, https://www.peaceinsight.org/en/articles/womenpeace/?location=ukraine&theme=culture-media-advocacy.

US Civil Society Working Group on Women, Peace and Security, "Building Gender Equality in Ukraine," 1 June 2017, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/us-cswg-policy-brief-building-gender-equality-in-ukraine.pdf.

WILPF, "Obstacles to Women's Meaningful Participation in Peace Efforts in Ukraine," November 2017, https://wilpf.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/04/UKRAINE.UPR_.JointSubmission-30-Mar-2017.pdf.

Wilson Center, "Women's Organizations Peacebuilding across Conflicts in the Former Soviet Union," October 2017,

https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/kennan_cable_26_-_dean.pdf. Women's eNews, "In Ukraine, Women are Holding Shadow Peace Talks," 22 December 2015, https://womensenews.org/2015/12/in-ukraine-women-are-holding-shadow-peace-talks/.

xxxi Council on Foreign Relations, "Ukraine Case Study," https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peaceprocesses/ukraine-4.

European Peacebuilding Liaison Office, "The challenge of inclusiveness in the peace processes in Ukraine." Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, "Women's Peacebuilding Strategies Amidst Conflict: Lessons from Myanmar and Ukraine," 2018, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Womens-Peacebuilding-Strategies-Amidst-Conflict-1.pdf.

K4D, "Gender and Conflict in Ukraine," 23 February 2017, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/050-

Gender-and-conflict-in-Ukraine.pdf.
Polis180, "The Pivotal Role of Women in Ukraine's Peacebuilding Process," 8 December 2016, https://polis180.org/polisblog/2016/12/08/women-ukraine-peacebuilding/.

US Civil Society Working Group on Women, Peace and Security, "Building Gender Equality in Ukraine."

WILPF, "Obstacles to Women's Meaningful Participation in Peace Efforts in Ukraine."

xxxii UN Women, "Rapid Assessment: Impact of the War in Ukraine on Women's Civil Society Organizations," 2022, https://eca.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2022/03/rapid-assessment-impact-of-the-war-in-ukraine-onwomens-civil-society-organizations.

xxxiii Council on Foreign Relations, "Ukraine Case Study."

OSCE, "Women's perspective must be part of peace-building efforts in Ukraine, say panelists at OSCE/ODIHR meeting in



Kyiv," 16 December 2015, https://www.osce.org/odihr/210246.

xxxiv Bond, "The tragedy of Ukraine and the urgency of peacebuilding," 1 March 2022,

https://www.bond.org.uk/news/2022/03/the-tragedy-of-ukraine-and-the-urgency-of-

peacebuilding?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Network%20News%2010%20March%202022&utm_content=Network k%20News%2010%20March%202022+CID 81d02b9d080839aeda6c90d07cfe84ee&utm source=Campaign%20Monito r&utm_term=Read%20more.

Inclusive Peace & Transition Initiative, "Mapping Civil Society and Peacebuilding in Ukraine," June 2019, https://md.ukma.edu.ua/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/ENG-Ukraine-Mapping-Civil-Society-Report-2019.pdf.

International Centre for Policy Studies, "Participation of Women in Ukrainian Politics," 2017,

http://icps.com.ua/assets/uploads/images/images/eu/t_women_s_participation_in_the_ukrainian_politics_eng.pdf.

The Kyiv Declaration, "Ukrainian civil society leaders' six asks for the world," https://kyivdeclaration.org/.

openDemocracy, How Ukraine's gender quotas work in practice, 25 November 2020,

https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/ukraine-gender-quotas/.

Netherlands Helsinki Committee, "Women Human Rights Defenders in Ukraine: Before, Within and Beyond the War," 8 March 2022, https://www.nhc.nl/women-human-rights-defenders-in-ukraine-before-within-and-beyond-the-war/.

OHCHR, "Report on the Human Rights Situation in Ukraine," 23 September 2021,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/32ndReportUkraine-en.pdf.

openDemocracy, How Russian feminists are opposing the war on Ukraine, 10 March 2022,

https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/5050/how-russian-feminists-are-opposing-the-war-on-ukraine/.

OSCE, "Gender Dimensions of SMM Monitoring," December 2018, https://www.osce.org/files/Gender%20En_0.pdf. OSCE, "Gender Dimensions of SMM Monitoring: Women's Perceptions of Security and Their Contributions to Peace and

Security," September 2021, https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/6/d/498108_1.pdf. OSCE, "Women on the Contact Line," 2020, https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/b/9/462957.pdf.

Ukrainian Women's Fund, "Final Gender Monitoring Report on the Early Parliamentary Election in Ukraine," 13 April 2020, https://uwf.org.ua/en/the-ukrainian-womens-fund-presented-the-final-gender-monitoring-report-of-the-earlyparliamentary-elections-in-ukraine/.

Ukrainian Women's Fund, "Results of Women's Movement Capacity Assessments in Ukraine," 13 October 2017, https://uwf.org.ua/en/results-of-womens-movement-capacity-assessment-in-ukraine/.

UNDP, "Being a Woman Elected Official in Ukraine: Realities, Challenges and Success Stories," 22 December 2020, https://www.ua.undp.org/content/ukraine/en/home/presscenter/articles/2020/being-a-woman-elected-official-in-ukraine-realities--challenges.html.

UNDP, "Human rights in Ukraine," 10 December 2020, <a href="https://www.ua.undp.org/content/ukraine/en/home/library/democratic_governance/what-ukrainians-know-and-think-n about-human-rights--assessment-of.html.

UN Special Rapporteur on Human Rights Defenders, "Ukrainian Human Rights Defenders Update UN Special Rapporteur Mary Lawlor on their Responses to Invasion," 3 March 2022, https://srdefenders.org/information/ukrainian-human-rightsdefenders-update-un-special-rapporteur-mary-lawlor-on-their-responses-to-invasion/.

UN Women "Rapid gender assessment of the situation and needs of women in the context of COVID-19 in Ukraine," 15 May 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/rapid-gender-assessment-situation-and-needs-women-context-covid-19-

UN Women, "Voices of Women's Organizations on COVID-19: April 2020 Sub-regional Consultations," 29 April 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/world/voices-women-s-organizations-covid-19-april-2020-sub-regional-consultations. USAID, "Gender Analysis Report USAID/Ukraine."

USAID, "Ukraine Civil Society Enabling Environment Activity," 2019, https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PA00TZCJ.pdf.

WILPF. "Obstacles to Women's Meaningful Participation in Peace Efforts in Ukraine."

Wilson Center, "Ukrainian Women Make Strides toward Political Engagement, but Barriers Remain," 28 April 2021, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/ukrainian-women-make-strides-toward-political-engagement-barriers-remain.

VIN Special Rapporteur on Human Rights Defenders, "Ukrainian Human Rights Defenders Update."

UN Women, "Rapid Assessment: Impact of the War in Ukraine on Women's Civil Society Organizations."

The Conversation, "Ukraine's women fighters reflect a cultural tradition of feminist independence," 21 March 2022, https://theconversation.com/ukraines-women-fighters-reflect-a-cultural-tradition-of-feminist-independence-179529. Center for Reproductive Rights, "Call to Action on Ukraine."

UN Women, "Capacity needs assessment of women's groups and civil society organizations advocating for gender

equality and women's rights in Ukraine," 2020, https://eca.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/05/capacityneeds-assessment-of-womens-groups-and-civil-society-organizations-in-ukraine.